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CHARLOTTE COUNTY – PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

MINUTES OF THE MPO BOARD MEETING, MARCH 25, 2019
MURDOCK ADMINISTRATIVE BUILDING

18500 MURDOCK CIRCLE, ROOM #119

PORT CHARLOTTE FL  33948

MEMBERS PRESENT

Commissioner Christopher Constance, Charlotte County Commissioner, MPO Chair
Commissioner Stephen R. Deutsch, Charlotte County Commissioner

Commissioner Joseph Tiseo, Charlotte County Commissioner, Vice Chair
Commissioner Paul Andrews, Charlotte County Airport Authority
Vice Mayor Lynne Matthews, Punta Gorda City Council

ADVISORY 

L.K. Nandam, FDOT District One Secretary
STAFF PRESENT

Gary Harrell, MPO Director
Janette S. Knowlton, Charlotte County Attorney (MPO Legal Services)

Lakshmi N. Gurram, MPO Principal Planner
Bekie Leslie, Administrative Services Coordinator
Wendy Scott, Planner
OTHERS PRESENT
Wayne Gaither, FDOT

Lawrence Massey, FDOT
Sean Pugh, FDOT

Michael Tisch, FDOT

Vivianne Cross, FDOT

Henri Belrose, WGI

Wally Blain, Tindale-Oliver

John Burrage, CAC Chair
Mitchell Austin, TAC Chair, City of Punta Gorda Urban Design
Matt Trepal, TAC Vice-Chair, Charlotte County Community Development
Venkat Vattikuti, TAC, Charlotte County Public Works
K. Stephen Carter, BPAC Chair 
Jim Chandler, Pastor, East Englewood Church of Christ

Steve Mosketti, Citizen
Betty Mosketti, Citizen
Betsy Calvert, Sun

1.  Call to Order & Roll Call
MPO Chair Christopher Constance called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m. The roll call was taken, and the Chair noted that all members were present.  

2.  Invocation
Pastor Jim Chandler, East Englewood Church of Christ, gave the invocation.

3.  Pledge of Allegiance
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
4.  Additions and/or Deletions to the Agenda

There were no additions or deletions to the agenda.
5.  Public Comments on Agenda Items
There were no public comments.
6.  Chairs’ Reports:
A. MPO Board Chair’s Report

MPO Board Chair Constance commented on the tragedy on Burnt Store Road where two lives were lost in an automobile accident on Saturday, March 23, 2019.  He also praised recent improvements made at the intersection of SR 31 and CR 74, another dangerous location. 
B. Citizens’ Advisory Committee (CAC) Chair’s Report
CAC Chair John Burrage reported on the last two CAC Meetings.  At the January16, 2019 meeting, John Burrage was elected CAC Chair, and Robert Logan was elected CAC Vice Chair. Also, agenda Items # 6 and # 7 were discussed in detail by CAC Members.  At the March 6, 2019 meeting, a CAC member had requested the restoration of the “exit only” sign at the I-75 SB exit at US 17 in Punta Gorda, due to drivers’ last-minute lane changes.  FDOT staff response to the request was that following construction, the signage was no longer needed.  CAC Members had recommended MPO Board approval of two agenda items.  CAC Members Burrage and Logan attended the Harborview Road Public Hearing on March 14, 2019.  Mr. Burrage also attended the March 20, 2019 Transit Development Plan (TDP) Workshop at the Cultural Center of Charlotte County.  
C. Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) Chair’s Report
TAC Vice Chair Matt Trepal reported that TAC Members reviewed the Project Priorities List and Taylor Road PD&E Study at the January 16, 2019 TAC Meeting.  No vote was necessary on either agenda item.  At the March 6, 2019 TAC Meeting, no quorum was present.  The UPWP document was reviewed and accepted unanimously by those present.  TAC Members present endorsed adding two items to the Project Priorities List and two transit items to the TIP document.  Those TAC members who were present also unanimously accepted the awarding of the highest GPC ranking to Tindale-Oliver and Associates for development of the MPO’s Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP).
D.   Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC) Chair’s Report
BPAC Chair K. Stephen Carter reported that no quorum was present at the February 28, 2019 BPAC Meeting.  Therefore, no elections were held, and Mr. Carter will continue serving as chairman for now.  Some discussion at the BPAC meeting centered upon the placement of decals on law enforcement vehicles urging motorists to move over for bicyclists by at least 3 feet for accident prevention.
7.  Local Government Reports:
A. Charlotte County Airport Authority
Commissioner Andrews gave a brief update on the Airport Authority’s Capital Improvement Program (which includes projects for runway improvements, new construction, wetland mitigation, property acquisition of approximately 60 acres, and roadway network improvements, including Piper Rd, Viking Avenue, Golf Course Blvd, Challenger Blvd. and Airport Road).
Commissioner Tiseo asked for feedback on the recent opening of Piper Road.  Commissioner Andrews responded that staff members greatly enjoy using it. Commissioner Constance wondered if the opening has abated traffic on adjoining roads such as Florida Street.
B. City of Punta Gorda
Vice Mayor Lynne Matthews discussed:

· FDOT lighting project on US 41

· City request to FDOT to consider left turn arrows on east/west Aqui Esta onto US 41 (Two citizens were present on behalf of a friend who was injured on a motorcycle at that location)
· Sullivan Street repairs

· Citizen question about repaving East Olympia Ave. (US 17)
· Buckley’s Pass update

· Derelict boats problem

· Gilchrist Park construction update

· Citywide Master Plan (Dover Kohl/consultant) update on recent charrettes

C. Charlotte County

Commissioner Tiseo provided a roadway update handout covering:

· Burnt Store Road Phase 2 (Notre Dame to North of Zemel Road)

· Olean Blvd (US 41 to Easy Street)

· Harbor Blvd (US 41 to Olean Blvd)

· Piper Road (Henry Street to US 17)

Vice Mayor Matthews asked about Burnt Store Road Right-of-Way acquisition.  A court ruling required additional funding be set aside, and the County has complied with the request.
8. Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Report
FDOT liaison Michael Tisch gave the report: 
A. I-75 Possible New Interchange North of Kings Hwy Interchange

Lawrence Massey spoke about how FDOT is moving forward with an interchange study.  Refinements to the MPO’s LRTP study will be done to determine when the Kings Hwy interchange will fail.  Additionally, FDOT recommends that local governments assess the local roadways to see if they will support the interchange.  Mr. Massey explained that the new interchange must connect to arterials to divert traffic from the old (neighboring) location (in this case, Kings Hwy/Veterans Blvd).  Venkat Vattikuti stated that the timing of the study is right because both MPOs are working on their LRTPs.  Secretary Nandam noted that evaluations will be done as part of the FDOT study, and local networks will be examined.  Venkat Vattikuti emphasized that future volume at the interchange will be addressed, and there is no state road at this interchange. Commissioner Constance stated that a four-lane extension of Veterans Blvd heading toward the new interstate interchange would make sense.
B. US 41/Carmalita Street

The project letting date for construction is July 31, 2019.  Commissioner Constance asked Michael Tisch to forward the plans to Gary Harrell for distribution when available.
C. Harbor View Road Combined Funding Studying
Secretary Nandam stated that FDOT staff will be meeting with County Administrator Ray Sandrock to review County priorities.  Michael Tisch noted that the study findings are forthcoming and provided MPO Board Members with handouts from the March 14, 2019 Public Hearing.  That meeting was well attended.
D.  SR 31 Roundabout
The SR 31 roundabout is scheduled for design completion by summer 2021.  
E.  CR 74 Road Widening
CR 74 is in the Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) for widening to be done once the Babcock Ranch development reaches the later phases of its development.  Currently the roadway shoulders need to be widened.  Secretary Nandam briefed the Board on the County Incentive Grant Program (CIGP) approach as the most appropriate to address concerns for this County roadway.  CIGP requires a 50% match.
F.  US 41 at Aqui Esta Drive
Michael Tisch stated that FDOT Staff is reviewing the traffic flow at this intersection.  Vice Mayor Matthews noted that currently the final site plan is being completed for a 106-acre development in Punta Gorda Isles (PGI).  After a proposal to have a hotel there was voted down by City Council, a multifamily residential development was approved without requiring roadway improvements.  (She noted that she had voted against the idea of not requiring roadway improvements to be funded by the developer).  
G.
SR 776 at Flamingo Blvd.

Michael Tisch described this intersection project will be evaluated as Murdock Village developers move forward and Flamingo Blvd. is opened on the north side of SR 776.   Commissioner Constance remarked that a great deal of traffic is expected in that area and turn lanes will be needed at this intersection.  He stated the intersection should be included as part of the SR 776 Intersection Project Priorities.  
9. Consent Agenda:
A. December 17, 2018 - Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO Meeting

B. January 25, 2019 - Charlotte County-Punta Gorda /Sarasota-Manatee MPO Regional Meeting

C.
February 22, 2019 – Charlotte County-Punta Gorda/Lee County MPO Regional Meeting

D.   Charlotte County Transportation Disadvantaged Local Coordinating Board  

       (LCB) and Citizens’ Advisory Committee (CAC) Appointments

E.
Amended Public Participation Plan (PPP) /Title VI Program    
Commissioner Tiseo made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.  Commissioner Deutsch seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously. 
10. FY 2018/2019 – FY 2019/2020 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) De-
      of (PL) Funds/Amendment
Gary Harrell stated that all MPOs in Florida are required to prepare a two-year Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) which describes the transportation planning activities for the MPO in narrative form and establishes the MPO budget.  This two-year UPWP was approved by the MPO Board at the May 5, 2018 meeting.  Federal and State regulations govern the types of activities that are eligible for federal and state funding. MPO staff 
recommends amending this document by deobligating $39,500 from FY 2018/2019 to include $30,000 from Task 1-Administration, $4,000 from Task 3-Public Participation Plan, $3,500 from Task 5-Transportaion Improvement Program(TIP), and $2,000 from Task 7-Regional Planning and Coordination and adding that total of $39,500 into the FY 2019/2020 UPWP. Also included will be updating of the resolution, various revision pages, statements and assurances forms and the Metropolitan Planning Organization Agreement.

The de-obligation of Federal Planning (PL) funds releases federal funds previously authorized but not expended by the MPO in FY 2018/2019, allowing these funds to be “carried forward” into the FY 2019/2020 UPWP.  These funds are then available for use by the MPO beginning on July 1, 2019.

Commissioner Tiseo made a motion to amend the FY 2018/2019 and FY 2019/2020 

Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) De-Obligation of PL Funds /Amendment to the 

Metropolitan Planning Organization Agreement /Statements and Assurances forms/Resolution 

allowing staff to make appropriate minor revisions as needed. Vice Mayor Matthews seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously. 
11. 2019 Project Priorities
Gary Harrell described how the MPO is required to annually develop a list of project priorities as part of the Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) process and to send FDOT the list. FDOT has asked that the initial priorities be submitted by February 1, 2019 to begin the review process. The project priorities must be approved and submitted to FDOT by July 1, 2019. The MPO receives project candidates from the City of Punta Gorda and Charlotte County which include Highway projects, Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP) projects, Congestion Mitigation/Transportation System Management (CM/TSM) Box, and Transportation Regional Incentive Program (TRIP) projects.  

Gary Harrell mentioned that the Project Priorities discussion has been moved earlier in the yearly cycle so local governments can provide more detailed comments and feedback. He noted the number two project priority, US 41 at Carmalita St. Extension, has been funded as part of a resurfacing project with FPN # 441524 1. The number four MPO Highway 
project, North Jones Loop Road (Burnt Store Road to Piper Road) programmed for PD&E was advanced to FY 2019/2020 from FY 2020/2021.
At the March 6, 2018 TAC Meeting, Committee Members had discussed two potential new TRIP projects, and recommended that they be added to the TRIP list

· Edgewater Drive/Flamingo Blvd. Extension from Midway Blvd. to SR 776 -TRIP

· Prineville from Paulson Drive to Hillsborough Blvd- TRIP

The other projects that were mentioned but not recommended for TRIP funding are: 

· US 41 at Cornelius Blvd. and Hillsborough Blvd- Intersection Improvements
· Kings Highway from Sandhill Blvd. to the DeSoto County Line - TRIP

Gary Harrell discussed the new projects under the CM/TSM category:  
· Intersection Modifications at State Road 31 and County Road 74 (aka Bermont Road)
· Turn Lanes at various intersections on State Road 776 including Flamingo Blvd and Riverwood Drive. The other intersections are: SR 776 at Charlotte Sports Park; SR 776 at Biscayne Drive; SR 776 at Cornelius Blvd; SR 776 at Jacobs Street.

Gary Harrell stated a previous PD&E Study determined SR 776 would need improvements sometime in the future.  Venkat Vattikuti stated that the County is focusing on intersection improvements rather than road widening at this point.
Commissioner Constance requested that staff ensure adding the SR 776 at Flamingo Road intersection improvements when the 2019 Project Priority List is reviewed at the May 6, 2019 Meeting.

Gary Harrell discussed the TAP projects listed in priority order. 
Commissioner Constance asked MPO Board Members to review the draft list and offer inputs to the final draft by the May 6, 2019 MPO Board Meeting. Gary Harrell noted that no motion was required at this time, since the list is still open for other additions. 
12. Draft Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) For Fiscal Year 2019/2020 –   

      Fiscal Year 2023/2024
Gary Harrell stated that Federal and State legislation requires MPOs to adopt a 5-year Transportation Improvement Program (TIP).  The TIP outlines federal and state capital improvements for transportation and is a staged, multiyear, intermodal program of transportation projects that is consistent with the MPO Long Range Transportation Plan 
(LRTP).  The Technical and Citizens’ Advisory Committees formally review the development of the TIP.  FDOT and FHWA are also involved in the review of the Draft TIP.  FHWA performance measures are now incorporated into the TIP.
He stated the Sarasota/Manatee MPO and the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO entered into an interlocal agreement formalizing and specifying regional planning projects and time- frames to produce those projects.  The Agreement calls for each MPO to identify regional priorities and include said projects in the respective MPO’s TIP.  Those priorities that were adopted last year are included, in accordance with the interlocal agreement in the TIP.

Commissioner Constance asked MPO Board Members to review and comment with any suggested changes prior to the May 6, 2019 MPO Board Meeting.  No motion was required.
13. 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) – Consultant Selection
Gary Harrell noted that since May 2016, the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO has had contracts with three consultants to perform General Planning Consultant (GPC) services over the next three years. They are: 

1. Kimley Horn & Associates.

2. Jacobs Engineering Group, Inc

3. Tindale-Oliver & Associates, Inc.

Recently, the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO issued a request to these three GPC Consultants to prepare a “Task Approach” for the preparation of the MPO’s 2045 LRTP Update.  MPO Staff provided copies of each GPC’s Task Approach to the GPC Review Committee for their assessment.  Based upon review at the February 14, 2019 meeting, the Committee made a recommendation to select Tindale-Oliver & Associates (TOA) as the top ranked GPC consultant to perform the 2045 LRTP Update with an October 2020 adoption date. Once the MPO Board approves the GPC selection, negotiations will follow between the GPC and the MPO staff to produce a Scope of Services and Work Assignment Order, so that final approval may be obtained at the May 6, 2019 MPO Board Meeting.  The MPO intends to kick off the 2045 LRTP either at the end of May 2019 or in early June 2019. 

Commissioner Constance asked about the approach taken by the GPC Review Committee in the LRTP Consultant selection process, wondering if all criteria should be equally weighted in the matrix.  Laks Gurram stated that all criteria were weighted equally, and the scoring was “golf style” (with the lowest scorer being selected).  This standard has been used by the Sarasota/Manatee MPO, as well as by the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO in prior years.  Gary Harrell noted that the criteria are weighted equally, because if any one of the criteria fail, it can disrupt the entire project.

Commissioner Constance observed that the LRTP is done every 5 years, and often, little has changed.  Therefore, the MPO shouldn’t be paying for something from scratch, since document development is not starting over entirely.    

Commissioner Tiseo made a motion to approve Tindale-Oliver & Associates 

as the firm to undertake the MPO’s 2045 LRTP Update; authorize Staff to negotiate a Work 

Assignment Order and Scope of Services with the selected consultant; and authorize the MPO 

Chair to sign the adopted Work Assignment Order. Vice Mayor Matthews seconded the 
motion, and the motion carried unanimously.
14. Taylor Road Shared Use Path PD&E Study
FDOT Consultant Henri Belrose with WGI, Inc. gave a PowerPoint presentation on the Taylor Road Multi-Use Trail from US 41 (South) to Airport Road Project, including the PD&E study objectives. The Taylor Road Project is the MPO’s number one Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP) project.  The project has been programmed in two segments because of the complexity of the roadway.  The first segment, Taylor Road from Jones Loop Road to Airport Road is programmed for Design in FY 2023/2024.  The second segment, Taylor Road from US 41 (South) to Jones Loop Road is not yet programmed past the PD&E Study.

Henri Belrose of WGI noted that Taylor Road is currently a two-lane road with no bicycle lanes.  He emphasized the need for a separate stand-alone shared use path, since a safe option should exist for pedestrians and bicyclists.  The project will include two main water body crossings and possibly a crossing of railroad tracks at the southern end.  Commissioner 
Constance cautioned that crossing the railroad tracks would greatly increase project costs.  He asked if a four-lane road was anticipated.  Mr. Belrose indicated that it was expected.  He noted that meetings have been held with Charlotte County Public Works and the MPO’s Technical Advisory Committee.  He also reviewed next steps for the study and stated that federal grant funding would be available through FDOT.
15. Public Comments

There were no public comments.
16. Staff Comments
Gary Harrell provided members with a list of recent MPO staff activities.  He gave an update on discussions held at the most recent MPOAC Meeting, including presentations on Best Practices/State of the System (presented by the Space Coast TPO), the Vision Zero Action Plan (presented by the Hillsborough County MPO), and a state legislative update (including a request to retain “home rule”).  Mr. Harrell noted that the MPOAC staff is developing an information sheet for new MPOAC representatives.  Also, at the MPOAC Meeting, FDOT gave an update for MAP-21 Performance Measures, which will impact MPO TIPs significantly statewide.  FDOT is reviewing technology’s impact on policies.  Although not on the agenda, a proposal by State Senator Galvano of Bradenton impacting Central Florida was distributed by one MPOAC member for further MPOAC review.  
17. Member Comments
Commissioner Deutsch inquired about the status of the Purple Heart Trail initiative.  Staff noted that the joint resolution has been signed in coordination with the Lee County MPO.  Commissioner Deutsch also noted that there needs to be a formal review of those roadways heading west exiting onto US 41 (especially at the intersection of Olean/US 41 and Forrest Nelson/US 41).  He also revisited the need for signage stating “keep right except to pass or turn” in the Murdock area near the County Administration Building and the Port Charlotte Town Center.
Commissioner Andrews stated that he had an enjoyable first MPO Board Meeting.  He was looking forward to attending the MPO Board Member Academy this weekend in Orlando.  Commissioner Constance thanked him for joining the MPO team.
Commissioner Tiseo questioned the new traffic lane at the Harbor View Road/US 41 intersection, with one single right turn lane and no right turn on red allowed.  Venkat Vattikuti is working with FDOT regarding a through right lane.  He observed that the Edgewater/US 41 side has the same concern.  He stated that the issues at Olean/US 41 will be addressed once the Harbor Blvd. construction is completed.  Secretary Nandam noted that FDOT staff will work with Charlotte County staff to address these US 41 intersections.  He reiterated that when the Harbor View Road/US 41 intersection was rebuilt, the issue of mast arm placement 
and stop bar minimum distance for drivers needing to make a right turn became a visual safety concern.  Additionally, lane capacity needs to be addressed.  Commissioner Tiseo stated that he was glad that the situation was being reviewed, since his office has received many irate 
calls over the issue.  Venkat Vattikuti noted that he recently made a presentation to the Sheriff’s Office staff who were very appreciative of the new right turn lane changes, citing a decrease in the number of accidents at the Harbor View Rd/US 41 intersection.  Commissioner Constance observed that there is a double red arrow at Olean Blvd, but not at Harbor Blvd.  He concurred that an assessment is needed at all these US 41 intersections.
18. Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:44 P.M.  The next scheduled meeting of the MPO Board will be held on Monday, May 6, 2019.  
NOTE:  May 6, 2019 MPO Board Meeting start time is 1:00 pm to allow for member travel afterward.[image: image2.png]
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